
Stottesdon and Sidbury Parish Council
Parish Council meeting held on Monday 26th November 2012 at 7.30pm in Chorley Village Hall.

Present: Cllrs B Hamilton-Russell (Chairman), R Abbiss, M Shineton, R Bunn,

D Walsh, S Steed, A Parsons.

Public: 1

Clerk: Mrs F Morris

0.
Parishioner’s time:

Parishioner (Mrs Kingston) attended the meeting to inform Councillors that she had been working in conjunction with Cllr Parsons, in trying to resolve the problem with lack of land being available for a playing field for school/community use. Grants are available to purchase land but all attempts to find suitable land have failed.

School numbers have increased and children are currently being transported to Willowdene at Chorley to use their indoor sports hall.

Playgroup are slowly increasing the number of sessions they provide and are also providing wrap around care morning and evenings and also holiday clubs.

Play provision is important for both the school and the playgroup and any help the Parish Council can give would be grateful.

Chairman pointed out that this matter would be discussed later on the agenda, excluding public and press, due to the sensitive nature and confirmed that Councillors are aware of the need for the facility but without the land this cannot be achieved.
No questions were asked and chairman thanked Mrs Kingston and Cllr Parsons for their work.
1.
Apologies for absence:

Cllrs Barratt (business), Casswell (business). RESOLVED to accept these apologies.

2)
Declaration of Interests

The Localism Act 2011, Relevant Authorities (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulations 2012.  
Members are reminded that they are required to leave the room during the discussion and voting on matters in which they have a disclosable pecuniary interest, whether or not the interest is entered in the register of member’s interests maintained by the Monitoring Officer.

None received.

3)
To confirm minutes of the meeting held on 22nd October 2012:

It was RESOLVED to accept the minutes as a true record and were signed by the Chairman.

4)
Matters Arising from the minutes:
 a)  Progress report
Bus shelter:

Matt Johnson is waiting for a date from Ringway to put the base down. Tim Preece will erect the shelter as soon as this has been done.

Matt Home has cut the hedge back behind the notice boards etc after a request from the landowner. Matt also pointed out that there is a small piece of hedge which could be removed, if required. Clerk confirmed that she had emailed Matt Johnson to look at this if he is in the area.

Christmas Tree Festival:

Clerk asked if anyone had come up with any ideas for a theme and if anyone wants to take this task on and if the PC considered giving a donation. No interest was shown in helping and it was RESOLVED that the Parish Council could not give a donation.
Lengthsman Scheme:

Chairman and Clerk met with Matt Home and Matt is very happy to carry on with this.

Matt was out during the heavy rain clearing drains/ditches and Mick was out following a request from Clerk to deal with flooding and reported back problems which clerk dealt with.

Mud on road:

Clerk has received numerous complaints regarding mud on the road, in particular at Chorley and Wrickton.
It is very much appreciated that we are rural community and can expect some mud on the roads but the level experienced in the last few weeks has been dangerous. Police called out SC to sweep the road at Wrickton and Clerk thinks that SC will now be invoicing landowners if they have to come out in future. A copy of the NFU guidelines in each Councillors file.

Attempted break in:

Once again Nathan Home was targeted although access was not gained. Photos/video shown to the Police taken from the fitted security camera but no action has been taken.

Refuse collection:

Clerk has been told that Veolia now has a small vehicle to collect bins/recycling boxes and these are now collected from Bakehouse Lane at Chorley.

Parish Boundaries:

Clerk had copied a map of both the boundaries for Stottesdon and Sidbury and also the map indicating ‘local’ names and enclosed these in Councillors files for their reference.

b) Any other matters arising:
None.

5)
Planning applications: 

a) Conversion of 2 redundant farm buildings to 4 residential units – Upper Northwood Farm, Northwood Lane, Stottesdon – app. No: 12/04279/FUL.
Councillors had visited this site and the following concerns were raised:

· Disappointed with the inaccuracies in the Design and Access statement, in particular reference to 'Riddings Farm' - where is this? 

· There is no mention that the 2 storey barn is Listed which we believe it is. 

· The curtilage stone wall running north from the garden to unit 1 and french barn should not be demolished. 

· Track should be from Northwood Lane to incorporate a wide splay and not as proposed. Proximity of cattle buildings and slurry pit (which should be fenced) to proposed new dwellings. 

· Councillors support in principle the conversion of these barns in bringing these back into use, but asked that due to this being a major development of this site that this application is dealt with by committee and not under delegated powers.

RESOLVED to send in these comments.

b) Any others received after issue of the agenda:
Information Only: 
Application for a Lawful Development Certificate to replace existing tarmacadam driveway with impermeable block paving – The Bungalow, Stottesdon. App. no: 12/04499/CPL.
c) Permissions/refusals:
Permission granted for application number 12/03987/FUL – replace single storey garage with two storey extension and erection of a single storey rear garden room – 4 High Street, Stottesdon.

6)
Shropshire Councillor’s report:
Shropshire Cllr Shineton gave a detailed report on the Full Council meeting held last Thursday which included a report from the Portfolio holder Cllr Butler – Cllr Shineton read points out and confirmed that this was available on the SC website as ‘report 7’.
Environment and Scrutiny Committee:

Choice Base Letting not working. People are filling forms but these do not include a question for ‘local connection’.

Council housing gone to ALMO but properties still belongs to SC.

Flood meeting at the Pioneer Centre, Cleobury Mortimer – members aware of this.

Ambulance target times figures given.

SamDev comments required by January.

Capital grants available for small businesses.

No questions were asked and Chairman thanked S Cllr Shineton for her report.

7)
SALC report:
Cllr Abbiss (SALC Chairman) reported the following:

· AGM went ok but will revert back to a Saturday next year. AGM ‘broke even’ this year.

· Affiliation fees to be increased .5p across the board.

· Council’s need to pay for members who do not turn up as places/lunch booked.

· Executive Committee hold bi-monthly meetings and Cllr Abbiss elected Chairman for another year.

· SC provides office facilities for SALC and a graduate to help in the office has also been provided.

· Telford and Wrekin provide a desk for Karen Roper to work from 1 day a week.

Clerk read out a letter of thanks from Cllr Abbiss as the Clerk had nominated her for an award in appreciation of her work to SALC/PC and other local committees that she is involved with. 

8)
Verbal report from Personnel Committee:
Cllr Abbiss reported that the meeting was not quorate due to Cllrs Barratt and Caswell having business commitments at the last minute and suggested that other members should be elected to prevent this problem in future. RESOLVED that Cllrs Steed and Parsons be elected to the Personnel Committee.
Cllrs Abbiss reported that she had gone through the Clerk’s appraisal and will email this to members of the committee ready for the next meeting.

Clerk had pointed out that there is a problem with the laptop and provided details of a desk top computer. It was RESOLVED that Clerk discusses this with Cllr Caswell and obtains further information for the next meeting.

9)
Dispensations for Councillors:
Clerk provided dispensation forms for all Councillors as it is understood that members will require dispensation for discussions regarding the precept. 

Clerk had contacted SALC who confirmed that authority to grant dispensation to members could be transferred to Officer/Committee or sub committee or another authority.
It was RESOLVED that the Clerk is given authority to grant dispensations to members of the Parish Council.
10)
Finance:

a) Accounts to be paid:
Mrs F Morris – salary - £xxx

Mrs F Morris – expenses - £59.30

HMRC PAYE - £128.78

J Griffiths - £25 footpath mowing

ALC - £80 training

Stottesdon PCC - £275

Sidbury PCC - £150

Chorley Chapel - £100

Mrs F Morris – coins for electricity (heating) in Village Hall meter - £30

SLCC subs renewal - £114 (£4 increase from last year)

Willowdene Resources (Lengthsman Scheme) £1260 + £252 VAT = £1512.00

ALC – AGM booking for Cllr Barratt

b) Income since last meeting:
No bank statement received for deposit account.

c) Budget/precept:
Clerk explained the different sheets of paper and suggested that Cllrs study this and Clerk’s precept proposals and the matter be held over to the next meeting.

Cllr Parsons suggested that it should be considered to include an amount for Cllrs who have to pay for babysitters whilst attending meetings as this is an expense and could put people off standing for election. Council has the power to pay for this and the matter will be discussed at the next meeting and also an item put in the next newsletter saying that this is available.
RESOLVED that this item is dealt with at the next meeting.

11)
Parish matters/problems

a) Parish problems:
Chairman reported that the milk tanker had hit the bridge at Hardwick. Clerk reported this to SC who sent out staff to look at this within a couple of hours. Chairman spoke to the staff on site.

Cllr Shineton reported that the flooding on the bend close to Ellcott is thought to be a collapsed drain – not our parish but parishioners use this road.

Overton Road bad due to potholes.

Just before the Highlands water is eroding the road away.

Debris needs clearing from the brook at the bottom of Sidbury Bank – Clerk asked to write to Sidbury Estate Agent.

Mud on the roads causing a problem – it is understood that SC may well be invoicing landowners for sweeping the roads.

b) Parish Watch:
Dealt with under Clerk’s report.

c) Lengthsman Scheme:
Dealt with under Clerk’s report.

12)
Correspondence:  

Emails forwarded to Cllrs: All noted as received – comments made where necessary.
As the weather was getting much worse it was agreed to deal with important items and leave others until next meeting.

24/10
SC - Walkerslow Bridge road closure 19th November for 3 weeks

26/10
ALC – ICT support for Parish and Town Councils – next meeting
29/10
River Teme Pilot Partnership community Event

31/10
Bus Shelter quotes

2/11
ALC – Bulletin 

7/11
SC – Lower Severn Corridor Minutes of meeting 11/10/12

12/11
SC – Speed Management consultation – next meeting
14/11
ALC – SamDev Position Statement and update Place Plans/CIL – next meeting
16/11
Linda Jeavons - River Teme Pilot community event

Weekly Planning Lists

Rural Service Network newsletters

Anonymous letter re: hedge at Bagginswood – The hedge has been cut.
Country Treks letter re: bridleways – Clerk was asked to write back for more specific information as to what work needs doing on which bridleways. Kinlet estate will be a non starter as this has been confirmed numerous times. Suggest that Country Treks talk to John Sutton, Farlow PC P3 group.
CAB – donation request – deal with donations at the end of financial year.
Electoral Roll received although Clerk feels that this is not up to date.
 13)
Date of next meeting: 17th December 2012


Due to the confidential nature of the business to be discussed under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 and under s100(A) of the Local Government Act 1972 the public and press shall be excluded for the remainder of the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds they may involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined by the Acts.

It was RESOLVED to exclude the public and press for the following items.

14)
Playing Field:
After discussions it was RESOLVED that as no land was available at the present time that this is left as an aspiration in abeyance and perhaps the ‘new’ Council look at this again after the elections in May. Cllrs Shineton, Walsh and Parsons all abstained from voting.

15)
Car parking:
Councillors discussed at length the provision of car parking and it was RESOLVED that the Council continue to pursue this matter further and agreed a fee of up to £750+VAT for District Valuations.
There bring no other business the meeting closed at 9.50pm.
Signed:  Chairman





Date:

These minutes were approved at the Parish Council meeting on 17th December 2012.
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